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 December 4, 2024 
 
Board of Directors 
Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority 
1 Gateway Plaza 
Los Angeles, CA 90012 United States 
 
Stephanie Wiggins 
Chief Executive Officer 
Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority 
1 Gateway Plaza 
Los Angeles, CA 90012 United States 
 
Via e-mail to: BoardClerk@metro.net  
 
AGENDA ITEM #23: CALIFORNIA STATEWIDE FLEET VEHICLES 
CONTRACT (NON-REVENUE) - NEEDS MORE CONSIDERATION 
 
Dear CEO Wiggins and Honorable Members of the Board,  
 
Jobs to Move America is a coalition of community-based organizations, labor 
unions, environmental groups, transit advocates, and workforce development 
organizations unified in the belief that public investment in transportation and 
infrastructure should support quality U.S. manufacturing jobs and career 
opportunities for workers facing systemic racial, gender and socio-economic 
barriers to accessing quality employment.  
 
We write to you to request that you delay voting to authorize the $24 million 
contract to replace non-revenue vehicles discussed in Item #23 until there are 
more options for selecting a vehicle from a manufacturer that can demonstrate 
commitments to better pay, benefits, and high road working conditions for their 
workers and the employees of their suppliers.  
 
The staff report to the board recommends purchasing 142 Hyundai Ioniq 5s for 
nearly $7 million. However, Hyundai, who stands to receive a significant 
portion of this purchase, has a well-documented history of benefitting from 
exploitation and under-paid labor, that Metro has a responsibility to consider 
as it decides on vehicles for the agency to purchase.1  
 
A 2022 Reuters investigation found that four major suppliers of Hyundai Motor 
Company and sister Kia Corporation, had employed child labor at Alabama 
factories in recent years.2 While Hyundai initially committed to cease business  

 
1 https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/us-labor-department-sues-hyundai-over-us-child-labor-
court-filing-2024-05-30/; https://www.nytimes.com/2024/10/26/business/economy/prison-labor-alabama-
hyundai.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare 
2 https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-immigration-hyundai/ 
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as soon as possible” with the identified suppliers, Hyundai quickly walked back its commitment, stating in a 
statement to Reuters, that it had “canceled its plans to cut off suppliers where minors have worked.” Hyundai is 
currently being sued by the Department of Labor for “profiting off of child labor” due to the illegal employment of 
children as young as 12 years old in tier-1 supplier facilities throughout the state of Alabama.3 
 
In October of this year, The New York Times investigated the “thin line” between work incentives, forced labor and 
“involuntary servitude” for incarcerated workers in Alabama’s Prison system.4 Incarcerated workers contracted to 
Ju-Young, a Hyundai supplier, described an environment where participation is effectively mandatory, with fear of 
retaliation discouraging them from speaking openly about their conditions. These workers make only a few dollars 
an hour after the state collects their “charges”, knowing that refusing work could result in penalties such as 
extended incarceration, loss of parole opportunities, or reassignment to unpaid labor at prison facilities. After the 
publication of the New York Times story, all incarcerated workers at Ju-Young, including those who spoke to the 
reporter about their working conditions, were fired.  
 
The Hyundai Ioniq 5s will be produced in Hyundai’s all-new manufacturing facility dedicated to the production of 
electric cars in Savannah, Georgia. Currently, Hyundai’s Alabama facility and Kia’s (a subsidiary of Hyundai) 
Georgia facility share many of the same suppliers. The company refuses to commit to ensuring suppliers to their 
electric vehicle plant in Georgia will be vetted to ensure the dissolution of employing children illegally or 
engagement in other illegal and exploitative practices.  
 
While we support LA Metro’s urgency in replacing an aging, gas-fueled fleet of non-revenue service vehicles, we 
urge the Board to consider the impacts of how it utilizes its purchasing power. Currently, the Hyundai Ioniq 5s are 
the only fully-electric sedans available for purchase utilizing the Statewide Contracts. However, the state is 
currently in the process of executing new contracts after accepting bids in November for Cars, Trucks, Vans, and 
SUVs using alternative fuel, which include up to five new electric sedans that will be available for order. LA Metro 
should be in close coordination with the Department of General Services’ procurement division which is currently 
evaluating bids for this new contract which will create more opportunities for LA Metro to purchase vehicles that 
may be manufactured more responsibly, as well as the opportunity to electrify medium and heavy duty classified 
vehicles.  
 
We support the board’s request for agency staff to report back within 120 days with a non-revenue vehicle 
purchasing policy that prioritizes zero-emission vehicles. This report-back should include an evaluation of job 
quality considerations for carmakers that is modeled after Metro’s existing Manufacturing Careers Policy that has 
made Metro a leader in raising the job standards in the transit and electric vehicle manufacturing industry.  
 
Please consider Jobs to Move America, the United Autoworkers and our coalition as partners in working together 
with Metro to ensure that working families and Angelenos benefit from Metro’s bold vision for a transit rich future 
built with good jobs.  
 
Sincerely,  
Aesha Mahmoud         Mike Miller 
Researcher, Jobs to Move America       Director Region 6, United Autoworkers Union 
 

 

 
3 https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/OPA/newsreleases/2024/24-1079-NAT_HyundaiComplaint.pdf 
4 https://www.nytimes.com/2024/10/26/business/economy/prison-labor-alabama-hyundai.html?smid=nytcore-ios-
share&referringSource=articleShare 
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November 18, 2024 
 
The Honorable Janice Hahn, Chair  
Members of the Metro Board of Directors 
Los Angeles County Metro  
One Gateway Plaza 
Los Angeles, CA 90012-2952 
 
Re: Renaming of Long Beach Bl C Line Station 
 
Honorable Chair and Metro Board Members, 
 
Metro’s Service Councils are appointed by the Metro Board to review and approve bus service 
changes, and provide monthly opportunities for the public to engage with Metro about 
service, policies, and programs.  
 
At our November 14 meeting, the Gateway Cities Service Council approved a motion to 
formally request the renaming of the Long Beach Bl C Line Station to Lynwood Station. 
Metro’s Station Naming policy states that:  
 

1. Property naming will identify transit facilities so as to provide immediate recognition 
and identification for daily riders as well as periodic users and visitors. Transit 
facilities include rail stations, bus rapidway stations, transit centers, bus stops and 
other properties frequented by the public. Property names will be identified based on 
the following: 
• Adjacent or nearby street or freeway 
• Well-known destination or landmark 
• Community or district name 
• City name - if only one Metro property is located within a city 

 
It also states that names should, “Avoid inclusion of unnecessary words that may describe the 
property's location, but are not part of that location's commonly known name.” This station is 
the only Metro station in Lynwood, and there is rider confusion as to whether the station is in 
Long Beach due to the current name; this location is not commonly referred to as Long Beach 
Bl.  
 
The policy describes the process for renaming a station as follows:  
 

Requests to rename properties after Board action and the release of project 
construction documents may be considered by the Board. Property name changes 
must be approved by a vote of two-thirds of the Board members. All costs associated 
with changing a property name, including any signage revisions and market research 
to determine if the proposed name is recognizable by the general public, will be paid 
for by the requestor unless otherwise determined by the Board. 





December 2024 RBM General Public Comment 

From:   
Sent: Monday, November 4, 2024 12:08 PM 
To: cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; Eleanor Manzano 
<cityclerk@redondo.org>; cityclerk@torranceca.gov; info <info@lalafco.org>; 
executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; mhsa@dhcs.ca.gov; MHSOAC <MHSOAC@mhsoac.ca.gov>; 
info@allcove.org; cc: Garth Meyer <gmeyer@easyreadernews.com>; tevains@scng.com; Nils 
Nehrenheim <nils.nehrenheim@redondo.org>; marc.wiener@redondo.org; 
paige.kaluderovic@redondo.org; Sean Scully <sean.scully@redondo.org>; 
todd.loewenstein@redondo.org; Zein Obagi <zein.obagi@redondo.org>; scott.behrendt@redondo.org; 
citycouncil@hermosabeach.gov; danwitters@gallup.com; dan_witters@gallup.com; 
Al.Muratsuchi@asm.ca.gov; Ben.Allen@sen.ca.gov; Holly J. Mitchell <HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov>; 
James Light <james.light@redondo.org>; cityclerk@hermosabch.org; Mayor Pro Tem Ray Jackson 
<rjackson@hermosabeach.gov>; jmassey@hermosabeach.gov; dfrancois@hermosabeach.gov; 
rsaemann@hermosabeach.gov; mdetoy@hermosabeach.gov; rmontgomery@manhattanbeach.gov; 
jfranklin@manhattanbeach.gov; ahoworth@manhattanbeach.gov; dlesser@manhattanbeach.gov; 
snapolitano@manhattanbeach.gov; citycouncil@manhattanbeach.gov; Michael Webb 
<michael.webb@redondo.org>; Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; mayor@lacity.gov 
Subject: Public Comment all Agencies: Failure of BCHD to Track Non-Resident Expenditures of District 
Resident Funds 
 
The District was formed for the benefit of "residents who reside within the District" 
according to Superior Court filings. 
 
BCHD has acknowledged that only 2 programs - Bluezones restaurants and Home Health 
Care (about $1.1M of $15M budget) require residency. 
 
Yet, BCHD does not even bother to track taxpayer expenditures on NON-RESIDENT 
SERVICES.  How can that be?   
 
Dear Resident, 
Please see below for the District’s response to your public records request received 10/21/24 
that reads: 
Q. Provide documents for FY 2023-24 for all expenditures on non-residents of the district, 
including capital and operating expenditures on facilities and program utilized by non-
residents. 
A. There are no responsive documents. 
 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Saturday, November 9, 2024 3:14 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Re: ITC Funds 
 
I'd also like to mention that these emails listed here were blocked or I received an error: 
 
Mayor@cityofinglewood.org 
BSuarezLawndale@aol.com 
slopez@bos.lacounty.go 
 
On Sat, Nov 9, 2024 at 2:09 PM Benjamin Hillman <hillmanbd@gmail.com> wrote: 
Hello, I'm disheartened to hear that the billionaire owners of the Inglewood stadiums will 
not chip in to fund the Inglewood People Mover and thus the project appears to be dead. I 
encourage you to check out this video (linked to the timestamp) in which a fellow Angeleno 
covers what else we could do with the funds that are still around from this project. It would 
entail expanding upon the La Brea bus lanes to create a "quick build" BRT to support the 
stadiums in time for the olympics. I love this city, and I know that transit projects like these 
help create a better future for all instead of exacerbating the climate crisis with further 
gridlock. 
 
Thank you, 

 
  

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fsouthbaycities.org%2Fabout%2Fboard-of-directors%2F&data=05%7C02%7Cboardclerk%40metro.net%7C21bf35e784934e1855d408dd0114496e%7Cab57129bdbfd4cacaa77fc74c40364af%7C1%7C0%7C638667910064880477%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C80000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=JMOxbwvUDdejkB1a8ECLBCJMsVr1pzaoEMqWzpMxheA%3D&reserved=0
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mailto:hillmanbd@gmail.com
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fyoutu.be%2FxEw-QJxEh6Q%3Fsi%3DBjOIvcIEHDrfo9uJ%26t%3D556&data=05%7C02%7Cboardclerk%40metro.net%7C21bf35e784934e1855d408dd0114496e%7Cab57129bdbfd4cacaa77fc74c40364af%7C1%7C0%7C638667910064904192%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C80000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Agzzh6LMUcnE09wwETVzh1SHWoYqLH7QuJ7pXU3n93w%3D&reserved=0


From:   
Sent: Sunday, November 10, 2024 7:54 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Cc: jbuts@cityofinglewood.org; CHicks@carson.ca.us; JDear@carson.ca.us; cpirsztuk@elsegundo.org; 
lgiroux@elsegundo.org; rbaldino@elsegundo.org; wlove@cityofgardena.org; 
amonteiro@cityo�awthorne.org; kmanning@cityo�awthorne.org; rjackson@hermosabeach.gov; 
dfaulk@cityofinglewood.org; scuevas@lawndalecity.org; cc.waite@lomitacity.com; 
councilmember.mcosker@lacity.org; councilmember.park@lacity.org; lklipp@bos.lacounty.gov; 
vgomez@bos.lacounty.gov; bfish@bos.lacounty.gov; KShamdasani@bos.lacounty.gov; 
ARdelgado@bos.lacounty.gov; dlesser@manhatanbeach.gov; zein.obagi@redondo.org; 
nils.nehrenheim@redondo.org; pwilson@cityofrh.net; BDieringer@cityofrh.net; 
BritH@rollinghillsestates.gov; FrankZ@rollinghillsestates.gov; PamS@rollinghillsestates.gov; 
AMatucci@torranceca.gov 
Subject: Support for Fast Tracking a La Brea Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Line 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
 
I am wri�ng in support of moving ITC funds to a La Brea BRT project to be fast tracked for the 2028 
Olympics, serving Sofi Stadium and the Intuit Dome. The need for a true BRT, not just painted bus lanes 
is desperately needed in the Los Angeles area especially a north-south op�on for moving people 
throughout the area for the Olympics and further into the future.  
 
Thank you, 
 

 
  



From:   
Sent: Monday, November 11, 2024 8:41 AM 
To: CHicks@carson.ca.us; JDear@carson.ca.us; dboyles@elsegundo.org; cpimentel@elsegundo.org; 
Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; jbutts@cityofinglewood.org; cpirsztuk@elsegundo.org; 
lgiroux@elsegundo.org; rbaldino@elsegundo.org; rtanaka@cityofgardena.org; 
wlove@cityofgardena.org; dfaulk@cityofinglewood.org; amonteiro@cityofhawthorne.org; 
kmanning@cityofhawthorne.org 
Subject: La Brea BRT Solution! 
 
Dear Metro Board, South Bay COG, and James Butts, 
 
I request that you fully support moving the ITC funds to a La Brea BRT project, to be fast-
tracked for the Olympics. (It can skip CEQA if it avoids eminent domain.) This would be the 
best way to save the transit funding in the region and reduce traffic to the stadiums, which 
is already so unsustainable for nearby residents and the environment. It can even be 
extended further south to improve the lives of more cities in the South Bay than just 
Inglewood turning the ITC into a project that is cheaper, more viable and helps more 
residents! 
 
 

 

 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 12, 2024 9:11 AM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Moving ITC Funds to a La Brea BRT Project 
 
Hello, 
 
I strongly support moving the ITC funds to a La Brea BRT project, to be fast-tracked for the 
Olympics. (It can skip CEQA if it avoids eminent domain.) We need to get public 
transportation in tip top condition for the Olympics, and to be on a comparable level to 
those in Europe and Asia. America has really fallen behind in public transportation in the 
last 30 years, and this is an excellent time to build build build! 
 
Cheers, 

 
  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 12, 2024 1:36 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: ITC funds to La Brea BRT 
 
Dear Metro Board: 
 
This e-mail is in support of moving the ITC funds to a La Brea BRT project, to be fast-tracked for the 
Olympics. (It can skip CEQA if it avoids eminent domain.) 
 
Thank you, 

 
  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 12, 2024 2:18 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Inglewood People Mover ITC Funds 
 
To whom it may concern, 
 
In light of the cancelation of the Inglewood people mover, an essential transit connection 
has been lost. However, the state ITC funds still remain for the project, and I am in favor of 
moving these funds towards the creation of a La Brea BRT line, which would serve the 
stadiums in Inglewood, as well as La Brea overall, and provide an essential service. The 
Olympics are coming soon in 2028, and it is imperative attendees have a strong non-car 
connection to the olympic venues, as well as anyone who would like to avoid congestion 
on their way to a game or performance.  
 
Thank you for your time, 

 
  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 12, 2024 7:19 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Cc: Brad.Sherman@mail.house.gov; mayor.helpdesk@lacity.org; councilmember.lee@lacity.org; 
ThirdDistrict@bos.lacounty.gov 
Subject: Sepulveda Rail Project Public Comment 
 
Good evening, 
 
As a citizen of Los Angeles, please consider going with route option 4. The Valley is long 
overdue for heavy rail investment and this option is the most time efficient and cost 
effective. 
 
We should not accept a lesser alternative because of the opinion of a privileged few with 
the most resources. Metro is meant to benefit ALL of Los Angeles. We need heavy rail so 
people who work, study, and simply wish to go to west LA have an actually viable option to 
get there that doesn't involve having to fight hours of traffic. 
 
-  

 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 12, 2024 9:15 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Inglewood Transit Connector funds 
 
Hello Metro Clerk and Board, 
 
I'm writing to urge the board to consider reallocating ITC funds to a La Brea BRT project. 
Considering that the ITC is probably not going to reach its funding goal, I believe the funds should be 
spent on a project that can obtain much of the same benefits of moving people between Inglewood 
stadiums and the rest of the region. A BRT project can also be quick built without having to go 
through a lengthy CEQA process as long as no eminent domain is required. 
 
Our region needs a solution to the horrible traffic that is induced in the entire Inglewood region. Their 
residents did not sign up for this, and it's a tragedy that there was not a plan from the start on how to 
move people between these entertainment venues and the rest of the region. 
 
Thank you for your time! 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Wednesday, November 13, 2024 7:35 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Support for ITC Funds to La Brea BRT 
 
Hello! 
I hope you’re well! 
My name is Rehan Khan, and I am a proud resident of South Bay, as well as a huge 
advocate for public transit as it helps us connect our wonderful cities to our amazing 
communities across Los Angeles. 
I am taking the time to email you and make it clear that I support moving ITC funds to a La 
Brea BRT project, which could hopefully be fast tracked for the Olympics. This project 
could skip CEQA if it avoids eminent domain. 
I am very disappointed in the Inglewood People Mover not moving forward as a result of 
what I perceive to be some silly reasons. I am also very disappointed in “climate friendly” 
billionaires Kroenke and Balmer removing their support for this project to instead help line 
their pockets with more parking fees, but I am sadly not shocked. I do believe this La Brea 
BRT project is our next best option. 
Thank you for taking time to listen to people in your communities and I will do my best to do 
my part to stay engaged. I will try and email about this subject frequently moving forward to 
help give you a reminder of my support 😊😊 
Please let me know if there are more people to reach out to in order to convey support for 
this idea. 
Best, 

 
 
  



From:   
Sent: Thursday, November 14, 2024 11:19 AM 
To: Eleanor Manzano <cityclerk@redondo.org>; Nils Nehrenheim <nils.nehrenheim@redondo.org>; 
todd.loewenstein@redondo.org; paige.kaluderovic@redondo.org; scott.behrendt@redondo.org; Kevin 
Cody <kevin@easyreadernews.com>; gale.hazeltine@redondo.org; wayne.craig@redondo.org; 
douglas.boswell@redondo.org; marc.wiener@redondo.org; Sean Scully <sean.scully@redondo.org>; 
sheila.lamb@redondo.org; robert.gaddis@redondo.org; Michael Webb <michael.webb@redondo.org>; 
Garth Meyer <gmeyer@easyreadernews.com>; russell.fong@opr.ca.gov; 
executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; mayor@lacity.gov; Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Public Comment All Agencies - BCHD Proposed Massive Development VIEWS FAR 0.77, 1.09, 
1.25 
 
BCHD is determined to deliberately destroy surrounding neighborhood character and 
property values. 
 
BCHD continues to plan to build on the PERIMETER of the 10 acre site, while ignoring 
impacts that must be reviewed in the PCDR process. The public has repeatedly made this 
clear to BCHD, but was ignored. 
 
BCHD should be limited to FAR 0.50 - the same as ALL OTHER non-public safety facilities.  
 
IF BCHD IS UPZONED TO 1.25 FAR, THEN SO MUST ALL P-I BE UPZONED AND 
ANALYZED IN THE CITY EIR. 
 
Note: At his request, Councilperson Obagi is excluded from comments on the BCHD FAR 
issue by StopBCHD.com 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
--  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 



From:   
Sent: Thursday, November 14, 2024 12:12 PM 
To: cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; Eleanor Manzano 
<cityclerk@redondo.org>; Kevin Cody <kevin@easyreadernews.com>; info <info@lalafco.org>; 
executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; mayor@lacity.gov; Holly J. 
Mitchell <HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov> 
Subject: Public Comment - Next Available Meeting - All Agencies - BCHD Used Nearly $700,000 in 
Taxpayer Funds on REJECTED Measure BC 
 
We have a serious problem with the judgment of BCHD's Board and Executives. BCHD lost 
roughly $700,000 on real estate development on Measure BC. BC would have funded the 
allcove building and the pre-development for PMB LLC.  Voters wisely REJECTED it. 
 

 
 
 



--  
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Monday, November 18, 2024 11:13 AM 
To: Communications <communications@bchd.org>; Eleanor Manzano <cityclerk@redondo.org>; 
cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; Kevin Cody 
<kevin@easyreadernews.com>; executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; Holly J. Mitchell 
<HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov>; info <info@lalafco.org>; Al.Muratsuchi@asm.ca.gov; Board Clerk 
<BoardClerk@metro.net>; mayor@lacity.gov 
Subject: PUBLIC COMMENT: BCHD is deleting public comments regarding its plan to cut DISTRICT 
SPENDING 
 
BCHD SHOULD BE ASHAMED OF CUTTING RESIDENT SERVICES WHILE MAINTAINING 
ANY LEVEL OF NON-RESIDENT SERVICES 
 
Public Comment - All Agencies, Board, City Councils, City Counsel, Planning 
Commissions 
 
Residents have a problem with BCHD. BCHD is planning to cut RESIDENT SERVICES as it 
instead expands into NON-RESIDENT SERVICES with our land, buildings, assets, 
investments and property taxes. 
 

 
 



 
--  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
  



From:   
Sent: Monday, November 18, 2024 12:59 PM 
To: opinion@scng.com 
Subject: LTE: Little Wonder that BCHD's Measure BC was the only Bond Measure to Fail in Redondo 
Beach 
 
For nearly a decade now, Beach Cities Health District has been terrorizing surrounding 
neighborhoods with a plan for a 103-foot tall, 792,000 square foot development. Unlike the 
current 300,000 square foot building cluster on the site, BCHD is planning to place its 
tallest buildings on the site perimeter next to homes. Currently, the tallest structures are 
visually minimized and located in the center of the 10-acre, publicly-owned parcel. What a 
difference nearly tripling the floor space, increasing the height, and locating new 
construction on the edge of the site would create for surrounding homes. It would be 
devastating to neighborhood character and property values. 
 
BCHD has engaged in all sorts of disingenuous doublespeak since beginning its project. 
For example, in May of 2017 it committed to placing a buffer space around the new 
development - a ring of greenspace and then surface parking. This commitment was made 
to insulate residential neighborhoods from the negative impacts of commercial 
development and operation. Only two months later in July 2017, BCHD proposed building 
on the edges of the lot in huge scale that dwarfed the neighborhoods. Surrounding 
neighbors have good reason not to trust BCHD again. 
 
The BCHD bond measure requested nickels and dimes compared to the other bond 
measures in the city. BCHD asked for $30 million, while the City and school district 
requested, and received, $371 million. The electorate's vote on BCHD was far more a vote 
of "no confidence" on the BCHD board and executives than it was a financial decision. 
Unless BCHD commits in writing (yet again) to building in the center of the site, limiting 
construction to a character compatible height, and placing ample buffer between 
residential neighborhoods and its commercial, third-party owned development, it will 
continue to face hurricane level opposition from the community. 
 

 
 
  



From:   
Sent: Monday, November 18, 2024 7:00 PM 
To: jbutts@cityofinglewood.org; Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Fast-track the La Brea BRT project 
 
Hello, 
 
Reaching out to express my support for moving ITC funds to a La Brea BRT project and 
fast-tracking it for the Olympics. Avoid eminent domain so we can skip CEQA. We need 
this! 
 
Thank you, 
 

, a Los Angeles public transit rider 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 19, 2024 1:25 PM 
To: Communications <communications@bchd.org> 
Cc: info <info@lalafco.org>; executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; 
Al.Muratsuchi@asm.ca.gov; Holly J. Mitchell <HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov>; Eleanor Manzano 
<cityclerk@redondo.org>; cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; 
citycouncil@hermosabeach.gov 
Subject: Public Comment - All Agencies - BCHD spending on Non-Resident Services 
 
BCHD is currently spending an unknown amount of District Taxpayer asset and property 
tax revenues on Non-Resident services. BCHD refuses to even TRACK non-resident 
expenditures (per CPRA response from BCHD). The HLC proposes 80% to 95% non-
resident services with 100% of damages and impacts to surrounding residents. It is clear 
that BCHD's financial issues are a self-inflicted wound.  PRIOR TO CUTTING ANY 
RESIDENT SERVICES - BCHD MUST FIRST CUT NON-RESIDENT SPENDING.  That includes 
allcove (50% non-resident services, 91% non-resident service area) and any other NON-
RESIDENT costs and subsidies that BCHD is intentionally HIDING from the RESIDENT-
TAXPAYERS. 
 
--  

 
 

 

 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 19, 2024 2:18 PM 
To: Communications <communications@bchd.org> 
Cc: info <info@lalafco.org>; Eleanor Manzano <cityclerk@redondo.org>; 
cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; Holly 
J. Mitchell <HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov>; Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; 
Al.Muratsuchi@asm.ca.gov; citycouncil@hermosabeach.gov 
Subject: Public Comment - all agencies next Board meeting - BCHD's attempt to mislead the City Council 
 
As a personnel matter, BCHD is continuing to condone its Board Member Poster's attempt 
to mislead the City Council on October 1, 2024. BCHD must take affirmative action to 
remedy the false information and dismiss Poster. 

 
--  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
  



From:   
Sent: Sunday, November 17, 2024 4:51 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Subject: Public Comment 11/20-11/21 Mee�ngs 
 
Hello, my name is Harry Nazarian and I'd like to submit public comment for several meetings in this 
email. Let me know if I should send these separately or if this email is sufficient.  
 
11/20 Planning and Programming: General Public Comment - We need automated heavy rail for the 
Sepulveda Transit project. It would be the fastest, safest, and most efficient option that would drive 
the highest ridership. It would provide a critically important connection to the D line and would 
allow for future high quality transit all the way to LAX in subsequent phases. To select any other 
alternatives would be a betrayal to the entirety of Los Angeles.  
 
11/20 Construction: General Public Comment - We need better land use near major rail stations. 
We need denser mixed use development to both take advantage of our infrastructure and to 
increase ridership. For example, Van Nuys Blvd is the future site of the ESFV line yet the street is 
lined by parking lots and car dealerships on both sides. What is the point of a rail line that leads to 
car dealerships? We need to see more development and infill near all of our rail stations to make 
each station a destination in itself. We also need to see more bus only lanes throughout LA and 
stronger fare gates at all rail stations.  
 
11/21 Finance: General Public Comment - Metro Micro is a colossal waste of money and 
resources. It only benefits a tiny subsection of the land area of Los Angeles, barely any people use 
it at all, yet it eats up a massive chunk of money. Even with cost cutting measures and outsourcing, 
Metro Micro is pointless and should be killed entirely and its funding should be made available for 
better bus service.  
 
11/22 Operations: 29. Metro Micro Pilot Services - Metro Micro is a colossal waste of money and 
resources. It only benefits a tiny subsection of the land area of Los Angeles, barely any people use 
it at all, yet it eats up a massive chunk of money. Even with cost cutting measures and outsourcing, 
Metro Micro is pointless and should be killed entirely and its funding should be made available for 
better bus service. 
 
General Public Comment - If we want to talk about safety and customer experience, we need to 
talk about stronger fare gates. Instead of wasting time and resources talking about alternatives to 
fare enforcement and abolishing fares, we need to institute better barriers to prevent fare evasion 
in the first place. Metro's own safety data shows that 93% of violent crimes were committed by fare 
evaders. If fare gates could reduce that incidence of violent crime at all, we should be pursuing it. 
We need to keep riders and staff safe. In addition to improving safety, fare gates would allow for 
increased revenue with less fare evasion. We should also be looking into platform screen doors to 
be added onto new rail stations and retrofitted onto older ones. Just a couple weeks ago, someone 
was pushed onto the tracks at an A line station. Luckily they weren't harmed but we need to be 
proactive in preventing this. When it comes to the Sepulveda project, it has the potential to become 
to busiest line in the entire system. To keep people as safe as possible, we need platform screen 
doors and the only way we can get that is with automated heavy rail like in alternatives 4 and 5. 
  



From:   
Sent: Tuesday, November 19, 2024 8:42 AM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net> 
Cc: Wiggins, Stephanie <WIGGINSS@metro.net>; Fernando Dutra <fdutra@cityofwhittier.org> 
Subject: Construction Committee, November 20, Non Agenda 
 
Good afternoon,  Holly Osborne, retired eingineer 
 
At a recent committee meetings, one of the Directors said that equity justice as applied to projects 
meant that the Metro Board would not just look at whether an impacted city was considered 
disadvantaged today, but also whether that city was redlined in the past.  Being redlined meant 
residents could not easily get loans to buy property, and build up generational wealth.  
 
Here is a map, showing the redlined areas in the South Bay in 1939   Lawndale is smack dead center in 
the redlined area. 
 

 
 
Here is the map again, Lawndale  is outlined in black, and  the two proposed Green Line paths are 
sketched.   The city of Lawndale prefers the solid line route down Hawthorne Blvd, a commercial 
area,  rather than the dashed line in the ROW, which goes through residences.  Shouldn't Lawndale, the 
most impacted city,  have a strong say as to  which route is selected?    
 



 
 
 

Not going down the ROW will preserve the most green space in their city, so important in this era of 
climate change.  
 
When this comes up again for a  vote, please choose the Hawthorne route for the Green Line. . 
 
Thank you 
  



From:   
Sent: Friday, November 22, 2024 7:14 PM 
To: Communications <communications@bchd.org>; Eleanor Manzano <cityclerk@redondo.org>; 
cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; Holly 
J. Mitchell <HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov>; Al.Muratsuchi@asm.ca.gov; Board Clerk 
<BoardClerk@metro.net>; citycouncil@hermosabeach.gov; Noel Chun <noel.chun@bchd.org>; 
martha.koo@bchd.org; Michelle Bholat <michelle.bholat@bchd.org>; Jane Diehl <jane.diehl@bchd.org> 
Subject: Public Comment - BCHD doesn't need more money - it needs FEWER EXECUTIVES 
 
Public Comment - City Councils, Boards, Electeds 
 
BCHD's $2.4M per year executive BLOAT is far too much for such a small entity. 13 
executives to manage 57 FTEs is gross incompetence. BCHD must be denied any 
additional revenue or tax proceeds until it goes on an EXECUTIVE DIET.  STOP THE BLOAT! 
 

 
 

 

 

 
 

  



From:   
Sent: Wednesday, November 27, 2024 4:19 PM 
To: Communications <communications@bchd.org>; Eleanor Manzano <cityclerk@redondo.org>; 
cityclerk@manhattanbeach.gov; cityclerk@hermosabeach.gov; executiveoffice@bos.lacounty.gov; Holly 
J. Mitchell <HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov>; Al.Muratsuchi@asm.ca.gov; Board Clerk 
<BoardClerk@metro.net>; citycouncil@hermosabeach.gov; marc.wiener@redondo.org; Sean Scully 
<sean.scully@redondo.org> 
Subject: Public Comment - All Agencies 
 
Easy Reader News 
 
FAR up close 
 
Dear ER 
 
Redondo Beach Community Development Director Marc Wiener will make a presentation 
to the City Council at its December 3 meeting regarding the floor area ratio (FAR) limits for 
Public-Institutional (P-I) land uses. The Planning Commission recommended a 0.5 FAR for 
all P-I land uses. The Council increased the land use intensity for two City-owned, public 
safety sites. Police and fire are essential services. If public safety requires denser 
development then they should be granted the higher FAR. The fire and police don’t rent out 
their land or buildings. The fire and police provide the overwhelming majority of their 
services to the residents of the City. 
 
Beach Cities Health District, however, is a non-essential, non-mandatory government 
entity. Over 95% of LA County has no health care districts, demonstrating the optionality of 
BCHD. BCHD currently seeks to be a real estate developer and lease out three acres of 
public land for private, for-profit development. According to BCHD’s studies by MDS, 
developers like PMB LLC will build $15,000 per month assisted living facilities for 80% non-
residents of the District. To do that, BCHD wants a 1.25 (high density) FAR, even though it is 
not essential, like the fire and police departments. 
 
Spot upzoning for BCHD is probably illegal, but BCHD plans to sue the City to get it. Over 
the past 5 years or so, BCHD has spent nearly $3 million of our tax funds on legal fees for 
real estate development, and a total of about $14 million on development consultants. 
Couple that with the $600,000 that taxpayers paid for BCHD’s failed Measure BC election 
and it’s clear that BCHD has lost interest in health care and moved on to spending on 
executive salaries, lawyers, and real estate development. 

--  
 

 
 

 
 



From:   
Sent: Monday, December 2, 2024 3:57 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; Tim.Sandoval@pomonaca.gov; kathryn@bos.lacounty.gov; Board Clerk 
<BoardClerk@metro.net>; FourthDistrict@bos.lacounty.gov; MayorButts@cityofinglewood.org; 
ThirdDistrict@bos.lacounty.gov; councilmember.krekorian@lacity.org; HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov; Ara 
Najarian <anajarian@glendaleca.gov>; Sandoval, Timothy <SandovalT@metro.net>; firstdistrict@bos.lacounty.gov; 
councilmember.yaroslavsky@lacity.org; fdutra@cityofwhittier.org; jdupontw@aol.com; Luke Klipp 
<lklipp@bos.lacounty.gov>; Fish, Bryan Bubba <BFish@bos.lacounty.gov>; Dave Perry 
<DPerry@bos.lacounty.gov>; doug.mensman@lacity.org; Justin Orenstein <jorenstein@bos.lacounty.gov>; Young-
Gi Harabedian <ygharabedian@sgvcog.org>; sdelong@cityofwhittier.org; vgomez@bos.lacounty.gov; 
jarrett.thompson@lacity.org; andrew.deblock@lacity.org; Tina Backstrom <tina.backstrom@lacity.org>; benjamin 
feldman <bfeldman@bos.lacounty.gov>; Kidada Malloy <kidada.malloy@lacity.org>; ayoon@bos.lacounty.gov; 
Marisa Perez <mperez@gatewaycog.org>; Randall Winston <randall.winston@lacity.org> 
Subject: Written Public Comment - December 2024 Board meeting - Item #9 and General Public Comment (Bike 
Share) 
 
To the Metro Board, 
 
I write on behalf of Move LA, a nonprofit advocacy organization that builds coalitions to win big on 
public transportation, affordable housing, and clean air. 
 
Item #9 
We wish to express our support for Item #9 on the NoHo to Pasadena Bus Rapid Transit Project. 
However, it is important that a Bus Rapid Transit Line have a dedicated lane throughout the entire 
alignment. We oppose the current proposed alignment through Burbank that includes mixed-flow through 
certain portions of the project. Move LA has built a coalition of labor unions, businesses, residents, and 
advocates in Burbank to support: 

- Dedicated Bus Lanes through the entirety of Burbank 
- Rebuilding the Olive Avenue Bridge with federal funding 
- Realignment of the Downtown Burbank Stations to better serve bus riders 

 
True BRT will have a positive impact on local jobs, both in construction and in retail and services along 
the corridor. As with much of our nation’s infrastructure, the Olive Avenue bridge—built in 1958—has 
stood strong through the decades but now needs extensive upgrading, including a seismic upgrade and 
expansion, adding a dedicated BRT lane and a protected bike lane to create a safer environment for riders, 
bikers, pedestrians, and single-occupancy vehicles. This will decrease congestion, increase ridership, and 
allow for an easier transfer to Amtrak or Metrolink trains.  
 
General Public Comment 
We look forward to seeing the Metro Bike Share contract move forward in Q1 2025. We enjoy using the 
current system for commuter trips and first/last mile trips. We especially appreciate when we find an 
electric bike during the summer as we travel between meetings. Let’s continue our forward momentum on 
Metro Bike Share by expanding stations to be located on Metro property, and expanded into South LA, 
along the Rail-to-Rail Project, into the San Fernando Valley, and to other key transit stations/stops as the 
system expands. We want to see a locally-based, unionized company operate this important first/last mile 
system and we hope to see the deployment of an all-electric bike fleet as soon as possible. 
 

 
 

 



December 2024 RBM Public Comments – Item 9 

From:   
Sent: Monday, December 2, 2024 3:57 PM 
To: Board Clerk <BoardClerk@metro.net>; Tim.Sandoval@pomonaca.gov; kathryn@bos.lacounty.gov; Board Clerk 
<BoardClerk@metro.net>; FourthDistrict@bos.lacounty.gov; MayorButts@cityofinglewood.org; 
ThirdDistrict@bos.lacounty.gov; councilmember.krekorian@lacity.org; HollyJMitchell@bos.lacounty.gov; Ara 
Najarian <anajarian@glendaleca.gov>; Sandoval, Timothy <SandovalT@metro.net>; firstdistrict@bos.lacounty.gov; 
councilmember.yaroslavsky@lacity.org; fdutra@cityofwhittier.org; jdupontw@aol.com; Luke Klipp 
<lklipp@bos.lacounty.gov>; Fish, Bryan Bubba <BFish@bos.lacounty.gov>; Dave Perry 
<DPerry@bos.lacounty.gov>; doug.mensman@lacity.org; Justin Orenstein <jorenstein@bos.lacounty.gov>; Young-
Gi Harabedian <ygharabedian@sgvcog.org>; sdelong@cityofwhittier.org; vgomez@bos.lacounty.gov; 
jarrett.thompson@lacity.org; andrew.deblock@lacity.org; Tina Backstrom <tina.backstrom@lacity.org>; benjamin 
feldman <bfeldman@bos.lacounty.gov>; Kidada Malloy <kidada.malloy@lacity.org>; ayoon@bos.lacounty.gov; 
Marisa Perez <mperez@gatewaycog.org>; Randall Winston <randall.winston@lacity.org> 
Subject: Written Public Comment - December 2024 Board meeting - Item #9 and General Public Comment (Bike 
Share) 
 
To the Metro Board, 
 
I write on behalf of Move LA, a nonprofit advocacy organization that builds coalitions to win big on 
public transportation, affordable housing, and clean air. 
 
Item #9 
We wish to express our support for Item #9 on the NoHo to Pasadena Bus Rapid Transit Project. 
However, it is important that a Bus Rapid Transit Line have a dedicated lane throughout the entire 
alignment. We oppose the current proposed alignment through Burbank that includes mixed-flow through 
certain portions of the project. Move LA has built a coalition of labor unions, businesses, residents, and 
advocates in Burbank to support: 

- Dedicated Bus Lanes through the entirety of Burbank 
- Rebuilding the Olive Avenue Bridge with federal funding 
- Realignment of the Downtown Burbank Stations to better serve bus riders 

 
True BRT will have a positive impact on local jobs, both in construction and in retail and services along 
the corridor. As with much of our nation’s infrastructure, the Olive Avenue bridge—built in 1958—has 
stood strong through the decades but now needs extensive upgrading, including a seismic upgrade and 
expansion, adding a dedicated BRT lane and a protected bike lane to create a safer environment for riders, 
bikers, pedestrians, and single-occupancy vehicles. This will decrease congestion, increase ridership, and 
allow for an easier transfer to Amtrak or Metrolink trains.  
 
General Public Comment 
We look forward to seeing the Metro Bike Share contract move forward in Q1 2025. We enjoy using the 
current system for commuter trips and first/last mile trips. We especially appreciate when we find an 
electric bike during the summer as we travel between meetings. Let’s continue our forward momentum on 
Metro Bike Share by expanding stations to be located on Metro property, and expanded into South LA, 
along the Rail-to-Rail Project, into the San Fernando Valley, and to other key transit stations/stops as the 
system expands. We want to see a locally-based, unionized company operate this important first/last mile 
system and we hope to see the deployment of an all-electric bike fleet as soon as possible. 
 

 
 

 

 


























